







CITY PLANNING COMMISSION








MINUTES OF MEETING    








October 12, 2017 – 4:00 P.M.
TOWN HALL
Present: Commission Members – Mr. Melosky, Mr. Barker, Mr. Malozi and Mr. Stellato; City staff included Darlene Heller of the Planning and Zoning Bureau, Matt Dorner, Michael Emili and Tiffany Wells representing the Engineering Bureau and Attorney Edmund Healy attended as Solicitor to the Commission.  Also in attendance was City Councilman Eric Evans, Tony Hanna representing the Redevelopment Authority, Laura Eberly with Pennoni Associates, Inc., John Callahan representing Peron Armory, LP, Seth Tipton with Florio, Perrucci, Steinhardt and Fader, and Paul Swartz with USA Architects. Representing the press was Sara Satullo and Daryl Nerl.
1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – August 3, 2017
Mr. Stellato made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 25, 2017 Planning Commission meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Malozi and passed with a 3 - 0 vote.  Mr. Melosky abstained.
2.
LAND DEVELOPMENTS AND SUBDIVISIONS

A. (17-004 Site Plan Review) –  345 Prospect Avenue – #17090584 -  The Armory – SITE PLAN REVIEW AND STREET VACATION REQUEST - Ward 10, Zoned RT, plans dated September 19, 2017
Seth Tipton with Florio, Perrucci, Steinhardt and Fader introduced the project speakers - Tony Hanna with City of Bethlehem Redevelopment Authority, Laura Eberly with Pennoni Associates, John Callahan with Peron Armory, LP and Paul Swartz with USA Architects.
Mr. Tipton introduced the site plan application and street vacation request.  He stated that a special exception for parking is being sought related to the adaptive reuse of the property, as well as a series of de minimis dimensional variances that allow the applicant to complete the project, given the difficulties of the site and the adaptive reuse plans for the site, as a whole.
Tony Hanna, Executive Director of the Redevelopment Authority of the City of Bethlehem provided background of the project.  Mr. Hanna stated the Commonwealth of PA contacted the City of Bethlehem in 2011 when the decision was made to close the Armory.  Mr. Hanna stated that USA Architects was engaged to take a look at the property to determine what the best use of the property would be.  USA Architects’ opinion is that the best use of the property would be for residential use.  Mr. Hanna reported that meetings were held with neighbors, as well as internally.  He stated that following the discussions it was decided that a public process would be followed and a request for proposal was put out.  After extensive review, Peron’s plan was chosen for the site and a public announcement was made to the neighbors at the Armory site.

Mr. Callahan provided the Commission members with an overview of the history of the Armory.
Mr. Callahan pointed out that the Armory building is located at the top of a very steep sloped hill, allowing a multi-story addition to be created without significantly exceeding the height of the original structure.  Mr. Callahan’s opinion is that this plan meets the need for “millenials” and “empty nesters” seeking to live in an urban environment.  

Mr. Callahan is proposing the narrowing of Second Avenue to provide traffic calming and additional on-street parking.  A planting strip and sidewalk are also proposed.  Mr. Callahan pointed out the interior of the project will include a courtyard.  
Mr. Callahan shared a conceptual 3-D flyover presentation of the site.

Laura Eberly with Pennoni Engineering presented the site plan, pointing out the three existing Armory buildings and the existing parking area.  Ms. Eberly shared an existing conditions map which showed the steep slope on the site.  Ms. Eberly explained that across the entire site from the gated area to the opposite corner of the site, there is a difference of approximately 44 feet.  Ms. Eberly stated the proposed 4-story building will be approximately 48 feet high.  She added that the dead end of Filbert Street serves only the prior sign company.  Peron Armory, LP has purchased the sign company buildings and they will be razed in order to provide future parking.  Ms. Eberly stated the curbline from the northern portion of Second Avenue will continue south and look like one continuous width of roadway.  The traffic pattern will be one-way into the site on Second Avenue and one-way out to Prospect Avenue.

Ms. Eberly gave an overview of zoning relief being sought relating to preservation of the existing buildings and also the grade restraint.  Ms. Eberly assured the Commission members that neighborhood parking was taken into consideration with the vacation of a portion Second Avenue.  She stated there would still be 17 on-street parking spaces available along the frontage of parking lot and proposed curb line.  
Mr. Barker inquired whether the 17 on-street parking spaces are included in the 99 spaces proposed.  Ms. Eberly clarified that because this is public parking, it is not included in the 99 proposed spaces.

Ms. Eberly added that, as a result of community discussions, the southern portion of Rauch Street will be one-way to the south.  Mr. Barker expressed concern with the large wall in this area and visibility issues.  
Mr. Stellato inquired what the Armory would be preserved for.  Mr. Callahan replied that originally Peron Armory, LP partnered with a local technology entrepreneur to create post incubator technology space in the approximately 20,000 square feet.  The use would be similar to the uses in the PI building or the Victory Fire House building.  Mr. Callahan added that the challenge with the space is the timing of the development.  Mr. Callahan feels if the six garage spaces can be developed first, the drill hall can be developed in the future.  He added that any proposed use is going to require Zoning Hearing Board approval.  
Mr. Melosky inquired what is being considered market rate for the apartments.  Mr. Callahan stated it would be approximately $1,650/month for a 2-bedroom and $1,300 – $1,400/month for a 1-bedroom.

Mr. Stellato asked where trash/recycling would be handled.  Ms. Eberly pointed out the location and indicated the current proposal may change to accommodate turning space for emergency vehicles.

Mr. Malozi asked for clarification on landscaping plans.  Ms. Eberly assured Mr. Malozi that all work would be in compliance with the City Forester’s requirements.

Mr. Barker asked if acorn lighting could be considered for the site.  Mr. Callahan replied favorably to the suggestion.
Ms. Heller reminded the Commission members that this is a site plan review and not yet a land development.  She added that this plan will be heard by the Zoning Hearing Board on October 25, 2017.  The comments of the Planning Commission are forwarded to the Zoning Hearing Board for their consideration.
Ms. Heller referred to memos from the Planning and Zoning Bureau and from Public Works addressing the street vacation request.  She informed that the Commission members would make a recommendation to City Council, along with a recommendation from Public Works prior to a public hearing and an Ordinance change.  Ms. Heller stated that all comments from Public Works must be addressed and met and a lot consolidation would be necessary if this project moves forward.  
Jefferson Pooley, 331 Prospect Avenue, remarked that he and the neighbors have met with the Mr. Callahan.  He stated they are grateful for the meetings and they are excited to see the Armory being preserved and re-used in an adaptive way.  Mr. Pooley stated the one major concern is the building height.  He would prefer the building be no higher than three stories.  Mr. Pooley also expressed concern about traffic on Rauch Street.
Paul Swartz with USA Architects referred to elevation drawings.  He pointed out that the addition is only slightly higher than the 1968 building and significantly less than the height of the coping of the Armory.  He stated that the more imposing building is the Armory itself.
Judith Joy Ross, 317 Rauch Street, asked for clarification of the building and parking lot locations.  Mr. Callahan pointed out the existing, as well as, the proposed building, along with the parking areas.  

Reverend Keith Harke, West Side Moravian Church, 418 Third Avenue, spoke for himself and members of the West Side Moravian Church.  He stated that there is excitement for the development, but also some anxiety due to traffic concerns.  Reverend Harke stated there is a day care in the church that may be affected by traffic.  He also stated that parking is limited for Sunday church services and there is concern for parking being lost due to the new development.
Christine Roysdon, 421 Second Avenue, offered congratulations on the creative re-use of the site.  She echoed Mr. Pooley’s concern with the size of the building and her opinion is that if the project would be reduced in size, some of the zoning concerns could be eliminated.

Charlene Donchez-Mowers, 312-314 Spring Street, stated she is very excited about the project.  Ms. Donchez-Mowers expressed concern for traffic flow if Second Avenue is narrowed.  She also mentioned a concern for parking and asked that the Commission be mindful of parking needs for residents in the 300 block of Spring Street and Second Avenue.
Harry Tsamutalis, 324 Spring Street, stated he is worried about parking with the addition of more residential units.
Mr. Malozi made a motion to recommend to the Zoning Hearing Board approval of the requested variances as outlined in the October 5, 2017 review letter with the addition of the request for pedestrian scale lighting consistent with that which exists in the area.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Barker and passed with a vote of 4 – 0.
Mr. Malozi made a motion to recommend to City Council the approval of the street vacation contingent upon meeting the requirements set forth in the memo from the Planning Bureau, requiring that comments of the Department of Public Works October 6, 2017 memo should be met and the street vacation shall be approved concurrently with the lot consolidation plan..  The motion was seconded by Mr. Barker and passed with a vote of 4 – 0.

3. DISCUSSION ITEMS
There were no items for discussion.

The meeting adjourned at 5:42 P.M.

ATTEST:

Darlene Heller, Commission Secretary
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